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Nederland Community Library District

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes
2/27/13
Dani called the meeting to order at 7:05.

ROLL CALL

Present: 

Library District Board Members:  Andrea Begin, Dani Dillon, Emily Fidelman, Larry Foster (by FaceTime), Karen Stringfellow, Charles Wood
Library Director: Gretchen Beatty
Absent: None.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Jim Elder, who is interested in joining the Board, introduced himself and was welcomed.  The Board invited him to attend the next meeting and will discuss his introduction and letter of interest.
MINUTES OF January 23, 2012
Dani moved to approve the minutes.  Larry seconded.  Unanimously approved. 
REPORTS

President’s Report:

Dani recommended posting the final agenda on the Wednesday prior to the Board’s  meeting.  She will send a draft agenda to members of the Board on Monday, a week before the scheduled meeting and they should respond within 48 hours with additions or comments.  If Dani does not hear anything from Board members within that timeframe, she can assume the agenda is complete and correct.
Vice President’s Report:

None.

Treasurer’s Report:
Andrea submitted the following written report: 
1. As of January 31, 2013, we have approximately $3463 in our checking account.  We have approximately $1,265 in our Savings account, and $83,000 in our Reserve Fund.  Our Capital Fund Accounts have approximately $76,550.  

2.  Income in January was approximately $1456 from Boulder County and approximately $123 from copy/petty cash/interest.  Total Income for January 2013 = $1579.

3. January 2013 expenses totaled $27,445.  Of that, $15,267 was for payroll, $5852 for books and materials of which $3700 was for the renewal of some on-line subscriptions, and $2179 was for liability insurance.  The insurance payment is already above budget at 146% as it was very difficult to calculate since last year NCL was not charged the correct amount based on the new building and this error was fiscally covered by the Hartford.

4. It looks like we are on a good start with our budget.  Next month we will need to redo our 2012 budget to prepare for the audit.

Andrea reported that according to Gail Parsons-Eddy the Construction Checking is still necessary in order to have continuing access to those funds, which are useful for construction projects that hadn’t been anticipated when the library was originally planned and built.  Any such projects must be limited to the building’s infrastructure. 

Library Director’s Report:

Gretchen submitted the following written report:

2013 Budget Certification and 2012 and 2011 budgets completed and mailed to DOLA, January 25.

Heating System Update:  

Paul Wember, owner’s rep for NCL construction project,  telephone call January 23, 2013.  Sent Paul an email summarizing service calls and problems with heat system.  He said he would look into it and get back to me.  Paul sent an email 2/12/13 saying he was unable to attend the M Tech meeting, but he would talk to Tim Williams to find out what we discussed.  Follow up phone call with Paul after the 2/12/13 meeting.  Paul agrees that getting the controls side of the system functioning is the first step.  We discussed the lack of “commissioning” for our heating/cooling system and Paul explained that he did not feel it was necessary on this small a project and that it is an expensive  process, approx. $2 per sq ft.  

M Tech meeting Feb. 12, 2013 with Mark Glaub, Wilson-Mohr control person, Lynda McGinley (ex board member and technical systems expert), Tim Williams with Fransen-Pittman, Brett Hahn, Kris Orzalek, and Robert with M Tech. Lynda McGinley has been in contact with Mark from Wilson-Mohr to figure out how to access the heating controls remotely.  Seems to be held up by passwords and firewall?  This was originally set up by Synergy when the library was built, but Synergy does not respond to requests for info/help by M Tech, Fransen-Pittman, or the library.  Paul Wember, owner’s rep for NCL construction project, was asked to help out but haven’t heard back from him.  Lynda and Mark believe they can figure out how to access the controls remotely.  It was found that Synergy did not provide the library with documentation and none is included in the O&M notebook.  There are some pre-construction drawings in the control box, but nothing detailed or up-to-date.  It was also made clear that the HVAC system and controls were never “commissioned” at the completion of library construction.  Commissioning is a point by point check by a third party that clearly shows where everything connects to what.  When I asked why NCL did not receive this commissioning, Tim Williams, Fransen-Pittman, General Contractor, said that it was a budget issue and this process can be very expensive.  I still wonder why Fransen did not make sure Synergy provided documentation for this system.  Everyone present agreed that step one is to get remote access to the controls for HVAC system, then look at the problems with Boiler #1.  It was recommended by both Mark and Lynda that a battery backup be connected to the control panel in the mechanical room.  

Battery backup purchased after meeting, but there is not room in the control cabinet.  Lynda McGinley now feels like the battery backup is not necessary.

Proposal to NCL Foundation for Learning Station for children’s area.  Special purchase was extended to Colorado libraries, $3,150, list price $3937.  Neli met with Randy Sachter, Foundation president with a proposal for the AWE Computer Station.  The Foundation declined this request stating they only have $2,000 in their budget for programming for all of 2013.  Neli is looking into possible grants for one or more of these computers.  

Policy Update:  Neli and I are discussing implementing fines for overdue books.  NCL has never charged overdue fines.  Neli thinks that some people just don’t bother returning items on time because we don’t charge fines.  She believes that a modest fine, 20 cents per day, would motivate people to return items.  We do charge patrons when items are lost or damaged.  If the Board agrees that we begin charging fines, Neli and I will draft a policy/revise our current Circulation Policy for our March board meeting.  

Employee Handbook is back from Mountain States Employers Council; Neli and I did some final editing and have passed it on to Nancy Stubbs for final version.  

Bank Signature Cards and emergency contacts for Global Fire & Safety, the library alarm system.  We need 3 additional contacts for Global Fire & Safety, preferably someone who lives in town.
Gretchen also reported that the battery pack for the boiler control panel could be returned.

Jim Elder commented that the altitude may affect boiler function. 

It was noted that documentation and commissioning should be done for future projects.
It was noted that it was possible to use Construction funds for a replacement boiler rather than expensive repairs or expensive recourse concerning the need for them. Also a new boiler would be under warranty.  The possibility that the contractor may have a warranty for the work done to install the boiler even if there is no warranty on the boiler itself was raised, and Dani will pursue these items.

The Board discussed a new policy for assessing fines for overdue materials and agreed that small fines and/or blocked accounts may be sufficient to motivate patrons to return materials.  Dani suggested data from the library director to assist in defining the need for a new policy. Helpful data would include: How many overdue books per month do we have? What is the average late time? Is the fee worth the effort?  

It was noted that a policy would need to be drafted and approved by the Board of Directors. The Board will review the draft policy and data at the March meeting.

Dani, Andrea, and Charles agreed to be the new contacts for Global Fire & Safety. 

NEW BUSINESS

Andrea moved to accept the roster for signers and approvers on the accounts, discussed in the January meeting and reproduced below.  Dani seconded.  Unanimously approved.
Signers on the checking account: Dani Dillon, Gretchen Beatty, Andrea Begin
Signers on the savings account: Dani Dillon, Gretchen Beatty, Andrea Begin
Signers on the money market account: Dani Dillon, Andrea Begin, Charles Wood
Signers on the construction checking account: Charles Wood, Emily Fidelman
Signer approvers for construction expense: Emily Fidelman, Larry Foster, Karen Stringfellow
The date was set as 5/19/13 for the Spring retreat.  It was decided that we would not bring in a professional facilitator.  Board members will brainstorm what the retreat will look like, including whether staff should be included, lunch served, and the length.  The Board will decide on these points and set a time at the March meeting.
Emily has contacted Gail Parsons-Eddy for an electronic copy of the Trustee guide and will also ask for electronic copies of the policies for review, as facilitated by Karen, by the Board.  She has not heard back yet, but expects she will soon.  If she doesn’t hear back within a week, Larry has copies of policy-related materials and the Trustee Guide could possibly be OCR-ed. 
OLD BUSINESS
None.

OTHER BUSINESS

Records retention was identified as a possible long term goal to discuss at the retreat.  The Records Retention Guidelines document written by Dale Porter in 2008 was reviewed.  Gretchen is awaiting word from the State Archivist on what to retain and how and will then establish a policy.  It was noted that minutes should probably be backed up as files and kept as hard copies as well as being posted.

The need for a liaison between the Library Board and the Foundation was discussed.  The purpose would be to establish continuing communication, especially about resource sharing, and how grants, donations, and other sources of funding would be handled between the groups.  Andrea and Dani had identified a possible opportunity to procure grant funding for a Learning Station, and noted that it would be good to remain diligently educated about these things.
Emily thanked Gretchen again for her enhanced statistics gathering, and commented that they are beginning to make longer term trends visible.  She also requested a copy of Gretchen’s annual report to the State Library to illuminate the kind of statistics she tracks for that report and whether or not the Board can support her more in preparing it.
ADJOURNMENT

The date for the next meeting will be 3/27/13, 7-9 p.m.

Emily moved to adjourn the meeting. Larry seconded. Motion passed unanimously and meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

